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Village of Westville

Special Meeting at St. Mary’s Church
April 12, 2021
6pm

Mayor Weese called the meeting to order at 6:00pm, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Present: Trustees Sandlin, Jenkins, Hall, Dunham, Hughes and Delhaye, as well as Attorney Barney, Village Treasurer Larson, and Village Clerk Slavik. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to approve the agenda. Motion by Hall; second by Sandlin. Motion carried.

The documents being considered were copied to the public at the April 7th meeting; the date of the meeting was the only change in the document. The purpose of the meeting was to discuss options to pay a $1.2-$1.4 million natural gas bill the Village was made aware of (for use over a one-week period in February) from Missouri Gas Commission of Missouri (MGCM).

Mayor Weese said Ordinance #21-1489 is an ordinance allowing the Village to borrow up to $850,000.00 from the Illinois Financing Authority at 1% interest to help pay the bill. The balance will be paid by customers paying extra on their gas bill. This high bill was because of the vortex in February. We feel our supplier is price gouging, as it went from 88¢/therm to $4.52/therm. We have an attorney from Chicago to try to help us get out of the contract we are in; we have been with the MGCM for 34 years. He feels the younger owners are after fast money. $7.9 has been requested through IFA from several towns for this issue. 
Jackie Shaddon asked if the attorney we are using is qualified. Mike Bennett said it is a municipal attorney who just deals with gas. We have a phone meeting with him and MGCM next week. ICC and politicians are involved, and we may have to go to Springfield and testify. Bennett feels like it is market manipulation. Other towns were told within a day or two that prices were going to go up, but we were not told for a few days. A citizen asks if the money will be held in reserve until it is settled. Barney said we have been billed; whether we were overbilled is unknown, but we are required by contract to pay the bill. It is recommended that we pay with the right of reservation, i.e., we are paying it out of protest. The Chicago attorneys drafted a letter; Barney reviewed it and it was sent. We are trying to claim that MGCM has breached the contract. That letter was sent in November. Some towns have been allowed to exit the contract. 
This same Chicago law firm has been able to get other towns out of their contracts. John Sleva read from page 5 of the contract and suggests we have not protected ourselves. Weese explained the term of the contract has nothing to do with the price going up like it did. Dale Shannon asked if the $850,000.00 is for the March bill; Weese said it is for one week in February. Shannon asks if we can anticipate what the next bill will be. Burks said she tried to get the amount for the next bill and could not. Shannon asked if we know what the rates are for the company we want to use. Bennett said the rep he spoke to has his own company and they looked at what 2019 would have cost the Village at their rates for that year and compared to what we paid in 2019 with MGCM; we would have saved $158,000.00 with the other company.  Bennett said the new company also uses Panhandle Eastern pipelines; he explained how we ended up in a co-op with 31 other towns (now there only 11 towns in the co-op). He said that about 2-3 years ago the old-timers retired, and the young people do not care about us. Bennett said it looks like nothing but pipeline manipulation; MGCM should have notified us so we could have let the schools and businesses and residents know to watch their usage during the vortex, but MGCM told us AFTER the fact. Bennett said MGCM has his 24-hour cell phone number and never called. 
So much of the co-op activity is now about electric, potable water, etc. and not as much about gas anymore. Sullivan was notified and they notified their residents and closed schools, etc. to save money. They got a “red flag” (notification in a disaster). Bennett feels we need to implement something like that in Westville for our residents. The Federal Energy Regulatory Commission is looking into this February pricing issue. If we get reimbursed, the customers will also get reimbursed; right now, the Village is on the hook for the bill. If the Village does not pay the bill, gas to the Village would be shut off. Shannon asked how many years the agreement would be for; Larson said the loan agreement is 3 years and IFA was set up just for this current situation. Shannon asked about the range in what to expect to be billed; Weese said we do not know, and the law firm is going to send a letter asking for the price. 
Donna Haluska said if people need help from Community Action Program (CAP) and call Sen. Bennett’s office, they have an “in” with CAP and could possibly get help quicker. She asked if resolving this will go on and on; Barney said it could take 9 months to 2-3 years if we are successful. He explained and said the Village is looking at giving residents time to pay their bills with no penalties. Weese said there will be a bill with an amount added on top of that to help pay this loan. 
Barney said this will be a federal litigation. Burks said they will divide the bill by 12 months if that is what the board decides. They would just keep tacking it on without penalties if someone cannot pay the extra on the bill. Burks said Sen. Bennett was able to make a motion to make money available, so more people can make that phone call and get help from CAP. Shaddon asked if there can be a cap on what we can be charged with the new company; Weese said no. Barney said there is no cap on the panhandle, so there is no cap on our cost. Larson said the IFA loan can only be used to pay for the gas. IFA said do not pay the bill from our own funds and expect to replace it with loan money, because they will not reimburse us after we have paid out of our funds. 
Weese said we are borrowing this, and if we wanted to stay with MGCM we can, but if we do, it shows we want to stay with them…we do NOT want to stay with them. The Chicago attorney said to not pay it out of our funds, either. Shaddon asked if we are not going to use any of the reserve money; Weese said for now, no, the loan is what we are doing. Weese said there are 14 towns in this situation. Weese said we will probably eventually have to use some of our reserves. Shannon asked if they have looked back to see what anticipated problems there could be that would need the reserve money. Bennett said the system went in back in 1956; last year he put two high pressure vales in, and it cost $32,000.00 just to change one valve. Shannon said another lurking problem is our storm sewers. Sleva asked if we should go with propane. Weese said propane is very high right now, too. 
Jenkins pointed out that we have a lot of people moving in and out of town, and she wonders how we will recoup what they owed if they leave and do not pay their balance. Gas & Water Clerk Burks said we try to recoup from the person, but the balance stays with the property. Bennett said we can shut the gas off and put a lien on the property, and it would be stuck with the landlord. Barney said if someone sells, the title company is supposed to call the city and the seller must give the new buyer a credit if there is a lien. Jenkins asks if landlords will get time to pay off bills left unpaid when someone moves out. Jenkins asks if someone does not pay on time (payment plan), if they get shut off and want turned back on, do they have to pay it all at that point…Burks said if they are making payments, we will work with them; but it cannot be an astronomical bill. Weese said the board would have to make that decision because the ordinance addresses the regular payments. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adopt Ordinance #21-1489. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hall. Motion carried. 
Mayor Weese entertained a motion to adjourn at 6:54p.m. Motion by Sandlin; second by Hall. Motion carried. 

